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               Epsom Garden Society: April 2020

               Newsletter:  Margaret Haslam 01372 724138, 3 Elm Grove Epsom KT18 7LZ

                Membership Secretary and Newsletter Distribution: Steve Roebuck  0208 394 2168

                Show Secretary: Cathy Flitter 07821 277708

Dear Member, if you have any news or garden related small ads that you would like to be included in the Newsletter, please phone me, 01372 724138, or just tell me when you see me at the meeting.
Steve Roebuck writes: The committee have been debating what to do about newsletters and subs. We are keen, if possible to keep the club going as the alternative is to suspend it for the rest of the year and some of us are worried that the club will die if we do that. So we have contacted the road reps and the large majority are happy to deliver the newsletters but most do not want to collect subs as this involves unnecessary personal contact.

Thus, we would be very grateful if anyone who does on-line banking would pay the £3 sub [£7 for postal members] by bank transfer to me, the membership secretary: S J Roebuck, Halifax Bank, acc.: 00114786 sort code: 11-02-91. Please add your name as the reference and email steveroebuck@talktalk.net to let me know that you have done it and I can tell your rep. If this is not possible, please drop your sub. through your rep's door with your name and address written on the envelope. If you are not sure who your road rep is please ring me 020 8394 2168. Your new membership card will be delivered to you in due course.   
With the current uncertainty about organised events it would be very useful for us to be able to contact members by directly email. This is also used to remind members of up-coming meetings, shows etc. when they restart. We already have about half of our members' email addresses but are keen to increase this. If you are willing to receive emails but don't currently receive them, usually about one a month, please email steveroebuck@talktalk.net. Your address will be kept confidential and won't be passed on to anyone.
Sad News: the Spring Show is cancelled. Our evening meetings are also cancelled until it is safe to go ahead. We had just arranged a lovely outing to Exbury Gardens to admire the rhododendrons and azaleas, which will have to wait until next year now, later this year will be no good, we would just be looking at lots of green bushes. 

Our  meeting on 17th February was Cathy Flitter's idea called 'Have a Go at a Show'. It started with a glass of wine, which always makes things go well! The plan was that people who liked to enter various categories would explain what the Judges were looking for, how to prepare exhibits and give information on what to do on the day. First up was our President Alan Moody who showed us how to arrange daffodils in the correct way and how to transport them to the Show without them falling over in the back of the car! We were all amazed at the perfection of his daffodils so early in the year and then amused when they were revealed to be made of fabric!

Next came Cathy Flitter, our vegetable expert, who explained that shallots and onions should have their tops neatly tied with raffia and squashes should have their calyxes and a length of stem still attached to prove you haven't just nipped down to Sainsbury's to buy them! 
Isabella Glanville-Taylor, our new Committee member, gave us an excellent talk about photography, with plenty of examples to explain her ideas.
Margaret Angus gave a helpful talk about growing and entering fruit classes. Don't pull the tops of your fruit off either, one poor lady told us she picked all her best tomatoes just as you normally would, and then had to rush home and pick all her second best ones when she realised that the stalks should still be attached. We were all very taken with the story about the blackbird who had fledged all her baby chicks by feeding them Margaret's blue berries!
Audrey Simpson gave an excellent talk about flower arranging, that even made me feel competent! 
My topic was Crafts, and the crib sheet to take away already said everything that I could think of on the subject so I started reading it out loud. People began to look a bit bored so I told them about the occasion years ago when I put a pot that I had made at my evening class in the Show and was surprised to see another pot that I had made but not been so pleased with, and had donated to a charity shop. When questioned the lady who had entered it was sure that she had made it. How embarrassing for her that I should be there! We asked why my initials were underneath, and she changed her story and said that as she had owned the pot for six months then she was allowed to put it in the Show! This meant a re-write of the Schedule because the six months rule was intended for pot plants to prevent someone buying a magnificent plant and quickly entering it before they could kill it! Annoyingly the pot I had rejected won first prize for the lady and mine only was judged second.

A lovely evening, and I expect lots of new people now have the confidence to enter a Show!

A small band of us went to hear Simon Horrill's 'Ideas for Spring' on Monday 16th March and we all sat a long way apart! He was very taken with the Japanese Wabi Sabi Movement, this involves letting moss grow and appreciating it, enjoying little self-seeding plants like violas, and not minding if they decide to do it in cracks in pavements or on top of walls. Also enjoy weeds in lawns, but maybe not too many varieties. The Japanese like a good pot so much that if a crack should appear they fill the gap with waterproof cement and sometimes even inlay the space with gold. Simon tried the same idea with a large garden pot that cracked when he took a root-bound plant out of it, but he does keep the water-proof cement mended side to the back.

Simon likes to keep his eye on current trends – last year the fashion seemed to be for pale orange and peachy coloured flowers, but this year blue or cherry red. Not quite sure which shade of red this is, but I'm sure you are trendy and will know! We are also expected to decorate our fences with painted bird boxes, and grow leafy foliage plants in painted pots. These did look very nice in the Yves St Laurent garden at Chelsea. Simon was very practical though and said he wasn't going for the painted tins in luscious colours fastened to the fence, because he knew he would never get round to watering the plants inside as much as they needed. Luckily next year, apparently, is the year of the climbing rose, so that will be alright!

Bunting is always a jolly way to make your garden special. Simon used to make this by sewing two triangles together with mitred corners and turn the whole thing inside out before sewing them to a cord. At last a friend asked why he didn't just cut triangles and sew them to the cord directly? This has speeded up production no end! 

I liked Simon's bird bath idea, which was a plant pot saucer standing on a length of cut tree trunk with a few stones in it to weight it down and give a natural look. We have been doing this, for some time our birds have enjoyed bathing in an upside down dustbin lid balanced on an old chimney pot. 

We all liked Simon's home made cushions where he had sewn together strips of old shirts to make the front of the cushion with the button band across the centre of the back so the filling could be taken out for cleaning.

He is very pleased with his 'Hotbin' which produces usable compost in thirty days, and means that he doesn't throw any food scraps away. 

This was a lovely talk and full of ideas to think about as promised. The raffle prizes were splendid too as Cathy brought the books that would have been prizes at the Spring Show.

Lots supposed to be going on at Wisley: their Daffodil Show 7/8th April and Iris Society Late Spring event on 25th April, both included in the admission fee. There will be an early morning Photography opportunity on 25th April, doors open at 7.30am and the Spring Craft Fair is held from 29th April until 3rd May. Best to check if these are going ahead before you set off.
RSPB Spring Birdwalk will be on 9th May. This is an early morning walk led by North West Surrey RSPB between 7 – 10.30am with eight time slots. The cost for this is £35, book on the internet.

Small Ad.: Woolfe UK34E Scarifier for sale. 13.5” hardly used, £50. Please phone after Easter: 020 8393 2985.

Best wishes Margaret
